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Ralph Dillman, Chief Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry  
Sean Heeter, Administrative Officer
STAFF
ABSENT:

 Matthew Helminiak, Commissioner, Division of Labor and Industry
GUESTS PRESENT:  
 
Call To Order
Ed Hord, Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to Order at 10:00 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
Members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on June 26, 2019.  Upon Mr. Yeatman’s Motion, and Mr. Moran’s second, the Board unanimously carried to approve the minutes without correction.
Chairman’s Report

There was no Chairman’s report at this time.
Licensing Report Update

A. Applications/Qualifications Review Committee

There were no applications for review at this time.
B. Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 
Ms. Bailey referred Board members to the PSI reports in their packets.  In September, 2019 one (1) candidate was tested and one (1) candidate failed, with a 0% passing rate.  In August, 2019, zero (0) candidates were tested and zero (0) candidates passed, with a passing rate of 0%.  In July, 2019 one (1) candidate was tested and one (1) candidate failed, with a 0% passing rate.  In June, 2019 three (3) candidates were tested and zero (0) candidates passed, with a 0% passing rate.  Since January 2019, the passing rate is 17%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 48%.  There are currently 1065 active licensees.
Complaint Committee Report 

There were no complaints for review at this time.
Old Business 
A. 2020 Legislative Proposals
Chairman Hord addressed the Board regarding the hazards of lifts with small working spaces that can cause injury or death to Elevator Mechanics and Accessibility Lift Mechanics.  Mr. Meeks stated that the elevator industry is now working closely with Occupational Safety and Health Administration’s (“OSHA”) recommendations of a six foot by six foot work space in elevator shafts.  All manufactures will have to abide by the changes in available work space in elevator shafts.  Mr. Meeks stated that he agrees with the recommendation and believes it will ensure safer working conditions for Mechanics.  Mr. Yeatman stated that OSHA should work in conjunction with the Maryland Occupational Safety and Health (“MOSH”).  Chairman Hord stated that architects will plan buildings according to the elevator manufacturer’s specifications, and asked if the Board should propose any regulations regarding the amount of space in elevator shafts.  Ms. Bailey stated the primary responsibility of the Board is licensing within the Sate, and that and regulatory changes or proposals would have to be passed by the Division of Labor and Industry (“DLI”).  Chairman Hord agreed with Ms. Bailey, but emphasized that the safety of licensees and for the public using elevators in Maryland is important to the Board.
Chairman Hord asked Mr. Dillman for his opinion on the safety of working space in an elevator shaft as an Elevator Inspector.  Mr. Dillman asked if there is any data to support that the current openings in elevator shafts are unsafe.  Mr. Meeks stated that there was a horrible accident in a machine room less elevator (“MRL”), and that mechanics are at risk because of safety and procedure that was not followed.  He also said that Mechanics would not be in as much rise if there is an ingress and egress on the elevator shaft.  Mr. Dillman asked if there is any place in the current elevator code for a smaller clearance in an MRL.  He stated that there must be an eighteen inch clearance from the top of the elevator car to the top of the elevator shaft.  Mr. Meeks stated that there is not that much space on a lot of MRLs.  Mr. Dillman stated that he is not a big fan of MRLs, but to say they are more dangerous there would need to be data to back up those claims.  Chairman Hord stated that the Board does not currently have any authority to make changes to the regulations, and that if OSHA is getting involved then it will ensure the safety of everyone working in the industry as well as passengers of the elevators.  Deputy Commissioner Lakin stated that even if the Federal OSHA passes legislation that it does not mean that MOSH will adopt it on the State level.  Chairman Hord stated that the Board has done all that they can and will table this discussion for future meetings when more information is available.
B. Temporary Elevator Mechanic Regulations
Ms. Bailey stated the temporary Elevator Mechanic regulations have been posted for public comment in the Maryland Register and that the Final Regulations need to be signed by Secretary Robinson.  Mr. Yeatman stated that it has been brought to his attention that a temporary Elevator Mechanic can be anyone with enough experience, whereas at the National Elevator Industry Educational Program (“NEIEP”) there is a hierarchy based upon previous work experience.  Mrs. Ward read the published version of the regulations to the Board and outlined the experience necessary to qualify for a temporary license.  Mr. Yeatman stated that only the most experienced technicians should qualify for a temporary license, and that there needs to be a hierarchy in experience to determine eligibility for the temporary licenses.  Ms. Bailey stated that as a regulatory body the Board needs standardized processes for everyone in the industry who would meet the minimum requirements for temporary licensure.  Chairman Hord stated that this has been an arduous process and the Board should continue to move forward on the regulations as they are written.  Upon Mr. Meeks’ Motion, and Mr. Moran’s second, the Board carried to adopt the temporary Elevator Mechanic license regulations as they are written.  Mr. Yeatman dissented on this decision.
New Business
A. National Associate of Elevator Contractors (“NAEC”) Online Continuing Education Courses
Ms. Bailey read an email from Darrah Johnson, Credentialing Manager for the NAEC, regarding online continuing education courses offered by the NAEC.  Ms. Bailey stated that the Board of Master Electricians currently allows online credit hours, and that five hours must be done in the classroom and five hours are allowed to be completed online.  Mrs. Ward stated the regulations do not address online classes.  This can be interpreted in two ways; first, because the Board has not addressed online courses in its regulations, it means they are permissible and if they meant to exclude them the Board would have done so in its regulations and has not; second, because the Board has not addressed online classes in its regulations, therefore they are not permissible if they wanted to allow these types of classes they were have said so.  Chairman Hord stated that the Board of Architects allows online continuing education credits.  Mr. Meeks stated that the NAEC certification board is very detailed, and that Elevator Mechanics and Accessibility Lift Mechanics need more online education.  Upon Mr. Meeks’ Motion, and Mr. Yeatman’s second, the Board unanimously carried to approve online continuing education credits.
Correspondence
There was no correspondence to report at this time.

Executive Director’s Report
Ms. Bailey addressed the Board and stated that Mrs. Underwood’s resigned from the Board, and thanked Mrs. Underwood for her service.  She also stated that Mr. Heeter has been promoted to the Administrative Officer for the Board of HVACR Contractors.  Ms. Bailey thanked Mr. Heeter for his work and service for the Elevator Safety Review Board.  Ms. Bailey stated that she has yet to receive any information on the Department changing office locations, and that unfortunately the parking garage at 500 N. Calvert Street will remain closed.
Counsel’s Report 
There was no Counsel’s report at this time.
Public Comments

There are no public comments at this time.
Adjournment 
There being no further business, upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr.Meeks’ second, the Board unanimously adjourned the meeting at 10:42 a.m.  

Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for December 27, 2019, at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                     __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
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